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Advisory Board

Meeting Minutes

May 14, 2013
Board Members Present: Craig Miller (Secretary/Treasurer) was present. Members present via conference circuit were Gregg Collar (Chairman), Diane Browning, Rochelle Jones, Ann Kowalczyk, Andrew Marocco, and Alicia Sullivan.

.
Others Present: Angelo Rella (TAF Administrator) and Mary Goralski (Senior Fund Analyst). Present via conference circuit was David Cramer (NYPSC).
1. Angelo Rella, TAF Administrator, called the meeting to order and took a roll call.  A quorum was present and the meeting proceeded. 

2. The Board reviewed the minutes of the February 5, 2013 Board meeting.  Hearing no changes, a motion was made by Craig Miller and seconded by Ann Kowalczyk to adopt the minutes as presented.  The motion was approved by the Board unanimously.  
3. Angelo provided a TAF Administrative Expense Summary Report for the months of January 2013 through March 2013.  He told the Board that the Treasurer, Craig Miller, had reviewed the results earlier.  Angelo advised that, for the first quarter 2013, the TAF was 7% over budget. This was due to less time being allocated by Mary Goralski and Angelo to the New York State Universal Service Fund (NYSUSF), and, hence, more time allocated to the TAF than was initially budgeted.  He indicated that by the end of April 2013, the TAF was still over budget by 4% and anticipates that TAF may end the year over budget due to the unforeseen reduction in NYSUSF work load.  There were no questions. A motion was made by Craig Miller and seconded by Rochelle Jones to approve the expense reports as presented.  The motion was approved by the Board unanimously.  
4. The January 2013 through March 2013 Monthly Assessment Summaries were presented.  The assessment ratio for the first quarter was in the 1.5% range. There were no questions. A motion was made by Craig Miller and seconded by Gregg Collar to approve the reports as presented.  The motion was approved by the Board unanimously.
5. Angelo gave an update on the selection of the new Telecommunications Relay Service Provider. Sprint was approved to be the TRS and Captel Provider in New York. At the end of April 2013, Sprint filed a revised tariff with the NYPSC. This tariff acts as a formal contract between Sprint and the NYPSC. The new tariff goes into effect beginning July 1, 2013. Also, Sprint will now have Captel operators at the TRS facility in Syracuse.

6. There was an update on Caption Telephone service in New York. In April 2013 there were 1622 Captel phones used in New York as opposed to approximately 1850 in April of last year. We are seeing the flattening or decline of usage of Captel due to the increase of Web Captel, video relay service and cell phones. Angelo does not expect traditional Captel to go away completely, since there is a group of users which prefer to use this technology.

7. Angelo discussed Revenue and Cost Trends. Assessable Revenues continue to decline. There has been a decrease in Lifeline Costs. We see anecdotal evidence that the Lifeline Recertificaton has resulted in a decrease in the number of Lifeline customers. We anticipate seeing more decreases in the second quarter, since some companies experience a time lag in Lifeline reporting.  E911 is growing, but the impact is not as great as the decrease in Lifeline reporting. TRS is leveling out and we do not expect large growth in the future. The Assessment Ratio is leveling off, mainly due to decreases in Lifeline offsetting decreases in assessable revenues0.

8. Angelo provided an update on the New York State Universal Service Fund. There was one billing for 2013 on December 10, 2012 with a due date of January 31, 2013. NYSUSF collected 99% of the monies due. In lieu of further billings this year, NYSUSF requested a Letter of Credit, pursuant to the PSC NYSUSF Order.  Out of 207 companies which were requested to sign a Letter of Credit, we still have 5 which have not yet been returned. The NYSUSF anticipates billing again in the first week of December 2013 for the first quarter of 2014. A question was raised as to whether all companies have chosen to pass through the NYSUSF charge to their end users.  Angelo deferred this question to Dave Cramer from the NYPSC who had worked with companies on this. Dave indicated that some, but not all, companies have exercised this option to recover.
9. There was no NY PSC update at this time.
10.  The next regularly scheduled Board meeting will be on Tuesday, August 6, 2013 in Albany in the TAF of NY Conference Room with a start time of 11AM.

11. There being no other business, Craig Miller made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Rochelle Jones and approved unanimously by the Board.

